SHENFIELD HIGH SCHOOL

Minutes of Governors’ School Standards and Performance Meeting

held on Thursday 23rd March 2021 via Zoom
at 4.30pm

Present:   Mrs Jane Swettenham (JS), Mr N Purbrick (NP), Mr S Roberts (SR), 


Mrs Karuna Shaunak-Hobbs (KSH), Mrs Katharine Boulton (KB), Ms C Herman (CJH),

Mrs J Comerford (JCO), Mrs J Martin (JMA), Mr Jono Sands (JS), 
Apologies:
Mrs D Hines

Minutes taken by: Mrs C Watson
	1. 
	Welcome and Apologies
JS welcomed everyone to the meeting and informed everyone the meeting was being recorded.
Apologies had been received from Debbie Hines.
David Churchill was unable to join the meeting due to issues with the meeting link.


	2. 
	Minutes of last meeting held on 15th October 2020
Agreed the minutes were an accurate account of the meeting and JS would sign them when she was next in school.


	3. 
	Matters Arising
None.


	4. 
	Business Declarations of Interest
None.



	5. 
	Review S&P Terms of Reference
No changes were noted.


	6. 
	Awarding of grades to Y11 and 13
Following CJH’s circulation of documents to Governors prior to the meeting CJH explained these are the subject rationale with regards to awarding grades.  Guidance had been vague and wide ranging in many ways and students will have the right to appeal.  Exam boards will sample the evidence that we keep for the grades we award.  Lots of discussions have taken place about how to manage this. From 8th March to Easter staff concentrated on ensuring that there were no misconceptions from material delivered during lockdown.

Students and parents had been provided with a video PowerPoint from CJH and the subject rationale documents.  The documents give detailed information as to what is to be covered in the lead up to the internal assessments two weeks before May half term.  Other schools are doing different things.  SHS has  emphasised internal assessment to promote consistency and fairness.  The video provided to parents is attached to CJH’s full report for FGB.  It is clear in the documents which elements have been removed because they had not been covered.  We think this is the fairest assessment for students.  We are still waiting for the exam boards to provide us with materials.  Governors may have noted from the press that all the materials will be in the public domain, which will make a divide with families who are able to download it and those who have not.
Jo Pead will be providing teachers with training after Easter on authentic assessments to ensure students get what they deserve.

JSA highlighted after last year we felt we needed to provide students with the opportunity to prove themselves this year and to ensure students feel they have earnt their grades.  

JS raised concerns over the appeal process and asked how staff feel about this.  CJH replied that we need to know how to deal with them and should receive clarification from the exam boards.

NP agreed it is the way forward and better than last year.  Students will have the opportunity to prove themselves and the students who ‘pull their results out of the bag’ at the last minute will have the opportunity to do this.

KB and everyone agreed the information to parents and students had been clear.

JS asked what the demographics of the Year Group are like and if we expect them to do well.  CJH explained that with lockdown and remote learning some will need extra support with learning.



	7. 
	Safeguarding monitoring system – CPOMs
Following DBA’s document circulated prior to the meeting explaining the move to a digital reporting and management safeguarding system.  CJH highlighted that this change was needed as Jenny Comerford leaves Shenfield and it would be difficult for someone to take over her paper based system she currently has in place.  DBA explained how he is working on the system to get it up-to-date.  DBA, Tony Taylor, Jamie Rigg, CJH and JCO will be involved in further training after Easter.  This system will enable us to hold all the information on a student in one place and DSL and Pastoral Managers will have access to certain areas of the information as tiered access.  When a concern comes in, it is categorised.  We are really proud of our safeguarding system and want to ensure it continues without JCO.
We shall trial the system in the Summer Term and it will be rolled out in September to all staff.

JS thanked DBA for explaining the new system and for his work on it.



	8. 
	Supporting staff and student wellbeing and SEN students on their return
JCO explained that during lockdown 180 families were phoned once a week with key worker attached to that family and some home visits were made to the families we were worried about.  For the students who we knew would struggle coming back into school the SEN department arranged for them to come into school prior to 8thMarch to re-familiarise themselves with school.  We have six families who are really struggling to get back into school; two families are being treated for extreme mental health issues and two who are medically unfit to return to school and they are being supported by Children’s Support Services.  Staff are making sure the transition back into school runs as smooth as possible There has been a steep rise in mental health issues.  Encouragingly there have been a number of programmes launched by Essex County Council to put specific things in place and our Counsellor is working a further one more day a week.  We are also working with other outside agencies.  Our latest attendance figure for Years 7 – 11 is just under 95% which is quite amazing.
JS asked about the behaviour of the students as some of these students had been through quite difficult times and if this had any impact on the students?  

JCO reported that students are in general resilient and have picked up where they left off.  SLT detentions are running and it doesn’t feel any different.  We have our usual tight control and expectations in place.

CJH pointed out that some students had forgotten how long it takes to get round the campus as there had been a number of students in late detention.  

KB asked how staff are feeling?

JCO replied that it a fantastic testament to the school that we all pull together, when needed, as we have had to lateral flow test students once a week since returning to school, which has run very smoothly under Tony Taylor’s organisation and guidance.  A number of support staff were involved in this which made it easier and simpler than originally thought to organise.  
JSA highlighted that testing students and staff testing themselves gives a sense of safety.

JS pointed out that it must be worrying for the unvaccinated staff.  CJH informed the committee that we had received an offer from a local doctor’s surgery for staff who are under 50 to have the opportunity to be vaccinated and 54 members of staff had put their name forward to take up this opportunity.  

 

	9. 
	2019-20 Leavers’ Destinations
Documentation was circulated prior to the meeting and JS asked if anyone had any questions regarding how many students progress from Year 11 into Sixth Form.
JMA explained that the information had been supplied by Ayda Kadem.  Looking at the Year 11 destinations for last year, we need to bear in mind that there were lots of Mid-Year entrants and before Covid students were talking about wanting to pursue their Sixth Form study elsewhere because of the types of courses they wanted to study.  Exceptions were made with internal students to access courses they might not have been able to access but ensuring they were on the right course.  We know we are very successful at recruiting external students and currently there are 108 external students and 70 internal.  There looks like there is a drop for university applications but students deferred in light of the Covid situation. Not a huge amount to draw from these statistics.
JS mentioned that during the last Governors’ monitoring visits they have looked at Sixth Form and Sixth Form do well which is a testament to the Sixth Form team and how they manage successfully the external students and they are made to feel welcome and settle in quickly.


	10. 
	Policies to be recommended to the Full Governing Body for Approval
· CEIAG and WRL Policy
· Provider Access Policy

· Remote Learning and Tier 2 Contingency Plan Policy

The above policies were recommended to the Full Governing Body with one change on the CEIG and Employability Policy – page 2 Mr Andrew Williams is the link governor not the Chair of Governors.

The Remote Learning and Tier 2 Contingency Plan Policy had been implemented last year in light of the Covid situation and it had not been formally recorded.  The policy circulated had been updated to take into account new circumstances.

It was noted that the follow policies were recommended to the Full Governing Body via email prior to this meeting

· Continuing Professional Development Policy October 2020

· Exams Policy

· Prevent



	11. 
	Any Other Business
None.


	12. 
	Date of next meeting
4th May 2021



The meeting finished at 5.25pm 
Circulation List: 
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